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Neither of the children appear to have a particularly secure attachment to the carer, and they are 
not receiving any early intervention for their needs. However, she does not cause issues for the 
Department, so they favour her. Both children are on Care By Secretary Orders. 

The carer does not facilitate contact between the boy in my kinship care and his siblings. Last time 
we visited Victoria he only saw his siblings on one occasion in the nine days we were on Country. 
DFFH were aware we were coming, as three months’ notice was given. The carer actively tries to 
bring the children’s visits to an end early. She told us on our last visit that the Department did not 
know why we had come. I told her – “What, isn’t it obvious?” We were meant to have seven days of 
contact, but she refused this. We tried to fill the time on Country with culturally significant activities, 
which was lovely, but not what we had planned. 

We are concerned that the children are not being involved in any activities. The carer does not even 
take them to swimming lessons. Part of the allowance she receives is meant to pay for the children 
to play a sport. I do not think either child is getting any kind of cultural education. A worker at the 
Aboriginal corporation which is case managing one of the children told us that the Department had 
told the carer she can do whatever she wants. It flies in the face of all the principles about children’s 
best interests, and the rights of Aboriginal children to their culture and family. 

Last year, at NAIDOC 2023, we could tell that the carer of the younger brother and sister was upset 
that she had to go to the events. I told the carer off because she was rude/mean to the boy in my 
kinship care, and as a result the rest of our contact was cancelled for that trip. I felt the whole time 
that the carer was trying to bait me, so that she would be able to complain to the Department and 
she wouldn’t have to engage any further. 

We have no mediator to work through who can help us resolve our problems with the carer. When 
we raise these issues with the Department, they tell us that the carer can do what they wish. We are 
worried that this will end with her being granted permanent care of both children. 

I’m tired of the system; it’s so frustrating. I’ve been involved with two cases, and none of them 
follow the principles. What are the odds they’re following them for anyone? It’s all just hot air.  They 
are creating the next generation of disconnected people. I myself have siblings who I hardly know 
because of the broken system. 
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